TOWN OF EAST HAMPTON
TOWN COUNCIL WORKSHOP
WITH CONSERVATION LAKE COMMISSION
ON THE 9 POINT WATERSHED PLAN
TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 1, 2016
6:30 PM
EAST HAMPTON HIGH SCHOOL 


DRAFT MINUTES

Present Town Council Members: Chairperson Patience Anderson, Kevin Reich, Pete Brown, Josh Piteo and Melissa Engel

Present members of Conservation Lake Commission: Chairman Peter Zawisza, Joe Carbonell, Wes Jenks, Tom O’Brien, John Roche, Robert Hart and Spencer Killian

Others Present: Town Manager Mike Maniscalco, Limnologist Dr. George Knoecklein of Northeast Aquatic Research (NEAR)

Call to order & Pledge of Allegiance: Town Council Chairperson Anderson called the meeting to order at 6:40 P.M. in the cafeteria of the East Hampton High School.

Presentation from the Conservation-Lake Commission on the 9 Point Watershed Plan:  Dr. George Knoecklein of NEAR presented the 9 Point Watershed Plan that he and his team created for the Town of East Hampton. This plan is now with the CT DEP, awaiting approval. Once it is approved it will allow the town to apply for Federal funds toward improving the health of the lake. The draft of the 9 Point Plan can be found on the Town of East Hampton’s website at http://www.easthamptonct.gov/Pages/EastHamptonCT_BComm/lakepocotopaug9pointplan.pdf.  

Discussion on Action Items and Next Steps Regarding the 9 Point Watershed Plan:
Councilor Reich asked how realistic the figure of 1.4 million dollars is as the target amount needed to improve lake health. Dr. Knoecklein answered that it is a good number, but is somewhat of an estimate for now. An engineer estimated cost ranges for each site based on his experiences, but has not been engaged to give a true hard cost estimate at this time. Councilor Reich asked if the engineer determined he priority rankings of the sites listed in the plan, to which Dr. Knoecklein replied that he ranked the sites. Councilor Reich then asked about involvement of the Town staff and the Conservation-Lake Commission. Dr. Knoecklein explained that he has been working with the Commission and many of the Town staff members by having monthly meetings about the lake. He specifically mentioned the work done with past Public Works Director Sissick and how he engaged his staff to work on some of the sites identified in the plan in regard to drainage, and his work with Planning & Zoning and Inlands Wetlands. Councilor Reich then asked if there were policies that needed review in order to implement parts of the plan. Dr. Knoecklein stated that the P&Z and IWWA regulations can be reviewed, perhaps the overlay zone language can be changed to help in relation to fixes on private property.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Councilor Engel asked if the NEAR team has worked with P&Z and if Dr. Knoecklein is familiar with the Town’s Plan of Conservation and Development (POCD). Town Manager Maniscalco then mentioned that the intern that was in the P&Z Department for the summer did a lot of work with looking at the plan and identifying sites that are not within the regulations of P&Z (private properties) and relating that to the POCD. Discussion took place between Councilor Engel and CLC member Wes Jenks in regards to regulations that may or may not be in place for development within the watershed.

Chairperson Anderson asked how long the DEP would take to review the plan. Dr. Knoecklein stated that he was told over a month ago that it would be reviewed by the end of that month, but it still has not been. He thought that it would be at least six months when he submitted the report in June. The DEP is going through a major re-organization now. State Representative Melissa Ziobron stated that she has been calling the DEP to find out the status and has not yet received an answer. 

Chairperson Anderson then asked for an overview of the low to no cost items that can be done and a list of specific actionable items to include in the capital budget discussions. The CLC members and Dr. Knoecklein will work on a list for budget items. CLC member Joe Carbonell suggested capital funds for working on the 3-4 large areas of concentration pinpointed in the plan. Discussion occurred on the mechanics of getting budget numbers, funding, and the possible implementation of a capital plan. CLC Chairperson Zawisza noted that he believes the total budget needed has been underestimated in the plan. 

Councilor Reich asked Town Manager Maniscalco to come up with a plan for his staff to implement work on the lake, and a plan for funding. He suggested that if there were hard numbers it is a possibility to issue a bond.  He also noted that $150,000 has been set aside for work toward lake health. He stated that the lake is the number one natural resource of our town, besides the children, and he wants the public to appreciate the fact that we are moving forward with the plan. 

Town Manager Maniscalco pointed out that of the 18 identified projects listed on pages 49 and 50 of the plan, only five are on public property, and that private property owners cannot be forced to implement plans. He stated that he put together the monthly meetings with staff, the NEAR team and the CLC to make sure that communication was happening, because prior to this it was not.

CLC member Jenks thanked the Council for the existing budget. He stated that there is a cost to all implementation, in staff’s time, or for changing zoning regulations as an attorney would need to be paid, etc. He stated there is no reason not to make a checklist of items to address and noted that the biggest component is education of the public, as many of the issues are found on private property. 

Public Remarks: 
Susan McFarland, 52 Meeks Point, pointed out that of the 1.4 million dollar figure in the plan, about $700,000 of that is for land purchase. She stated that protection of that could be managed through P&Z. Discussion occurred between Ms. McFarland and Dr. Knoecklein regarding fixes based on low impact development and involvement of P&Z. Ms. McFarland asked if it could all be included in capital at the town level. Chairperson Anderson explained how capital is funded and what it is used for, and that it is not used for land purchase.

David Corman asked if all homeowners in watershed do not get on board with discontinuing fertilizer use, is it effective?  Councilor Engel stated that is a zero cost item to restrict fertilizer or clear cutting of trees, but those items are an example of the need for an education effort for property owners. Chairperson Anderson noted that you cannot currently purchase fertilizer with phosphorous in it.

Jordan Mathison, representative of EDI Landscaping, (not a citizen of East Hampton) stated that his company is interested in performing some of the work talked about during the meeting. He asked if there is a plan to treat the current algae bloom, as there are options that if done correctly can minimize fish kills that happened in the past.  Dr. Knoecklein stated that the EPA doesn’t consider in-lake treatments so that was not included in the 9 Point Watershed Plan. However, he is looking at options as a stop-gap measure for the one summer that an in-lake treatment would be effective.

Council Piteo asked if the drought had affected the algae bloom.  Dr. Knoecklein stated that the lake has been fairly stagnant because of the drought, so no flushing has occurred. There was good clarity in the beginning of the season, so it is a possibility that the drought helped lead to the bloom. Councilor Piteo also asked about increasing the area of the watershed and Dr. Knoecklein stated that cannot be done.

Judy Isele, 31 Wangonk Trail, stated that she likes the idea of a treatment done right away. She bought her house in 1999 when the fish kill happened, and there have been problems every summer since. She stated that it is time to include money in the budget toward the lake as it is not being treated properly based on the tax revenue it generates.

Bob Hart, 71 Spellman Point Rd., member of the CLC, asked for clarity about the part of the plan that called for a Town Watershed/Environmental Planner position and the town lakeside homeowner fund LID.  Dr. Knoecklein stated that the fund is a way to make money available to homeowners, as a grant from the town, to help them fix identified problems on their private property. The Watershed/Environmental Planner position is a person that could serve as an ombudsman for all watershed issues and could implement and manage the plan. Often this is a position that is shared between towns.

Joe Feest, stated that he does not want private property owners to shy away from the town getting an easement to fix something on their property. He noted that if you educate people as to why the easement is needed they will see that it is bettering the lake as a whole. He noted that is thought that if you live around the lake you are responsible for the lake, but if those property values go down because of poor lake health, even by 10%, the budget will not be cut by 10%, therefore costs will increase on everyone else in town.  The townspeople are all in this together, and all have the same responsibility for fixing it. He asked three years ago for the Town Council to include the lake as a line item on their agenda for every meeting and this has not been implemented. He thanked Town Manager Maniscalco for sending out information about lake closures.  He also stated that chipping away at the problem is not working and that the town should secure a bond for a fix; that if the public is educated that the cost is for the lake they will vote for it. He asked for a commitment for funds set aside.

Chairperson Anderson wanted all to understand that the Town Council added money to the budget to pay for the 9 Point Watershed Plan which is necessary to ask for Federal money. This presentation is to get the word out to the public and to take measurable steps. Now they can work toward following the plan. She believes the Council has given the lake presence at the table and is taking steps. She noted that she is pleased with the monthly meetings that are occurring and the steps taken toward education.

A public member that did not state her name noted that if you had a dirty pool in your back yard, you would clean it with chlorine. She asked why we are not doing an in-lake treatment to clean the lake. Dr. Knoecklein stated that the lake is not the same as a pool, because in a pool you want to maintain an environment where nothing can survive, and the lake is a living breathing entity. He noted that our lake is large and receives too much runoff, which supports the bloom. The in-lake treatments are costly because of the amounts needed. Also, the state says that you can only treat half the lake at a time, which will cause the effect to be diluted. The algae can repopulate the area in three days to a week. There is not a lot of long term success with this type of treatment, but it is something that is being considered. The speaker then noted that the dam had water flowing over it this year, and out through a break in the door, and was wondering if that is why there was good clarity early in the season and if the dam could be looked at. Dr. Knoecklein stated that it is probably not going to make changes to the way the lake functions, and also that the dam is not owned by the town so it is not in their control. The flushing is a good thing, but the water flowing into the lake is causing a problem, so there needs to be a balance.

Collin Canterbury, 2 Byron Rd., stated that he moved here a year ago and asked why there is no base of education for people on the lake, or information telling them what to do with their property. CLC Chairperson Zawisza stated that a brochure has gone out in the past to all in the watershed, but not within the past year. CLC member Jenks stated that education of the public is discussed at every CLC meeting and they are taking steps to create an educational webpage and that information is available on the town site.

Melissa Ziobron, State Representative, thanked Dr. Knoecklein for his work. She talked a little about the STEAP grant and asked the Town Council to consider sending the 9 Point Watershed Plan as an addendum to the existing STEAP grant, and please cc her on it. This might help it get back to the top of the pile. She also mentioned the Community Investment Account fund which is funded by recording fees at land use offices. 5 million dollars has been earmarked for open space, and thinks if the Town partners with the Middlesex Land Trust they can apply for this. She asked that the Assessor understand how much of the land around the lake is undeveloped, and for that person to identify key parcels within Area H that will help for the Community Investment Acct. She stated she is happy with the report and happy to work with the Town in any way she can.

Susan McFarland, 52 Meeks Point, complimented Dr. Knoecklein on the plan. She asked how the public can support trying to get businesses identified in the plan to participate in implementing fixes, especially related to easements. CLC member Carbonell noted that the Friends of the Lake have been discussing this already and would like to adopt a few projects from the list.

Councilor Brown brought up the CVS property as an example, and asked what more they could do. He gave examples of some of the things that have been done to reduce their runoff and also mentioned American Distilling as having done a lot toward the lake. He stated that just because a business is on this list, doesn’t mean they haven’t already taken steps. He agrees that the lake is a priority, and that it comes down to money and there are a lot of competing factors. He asked if people remembered they year that the lake was not lowered and noted that they received angry phone calls. He asked if people remembered when they asked everyone to plant grass (referring to natural buffers) on their property, they again got calls. He noted that when everyone is in the same room, everyone is concerned, but when they are out that concern changes to “not on my property” and that mentality has to change for all residents. Education plays a big part in this, and translates into money.

Susan McFarland, 52 Meeks Point, noted that they are not currently talking about large multi-million ticket items such as a high school or municipal building projects. They are talking about 1.4 million dollars and asked all to adopt a positive attitude and continued support for allocation of funds. To Councilor Brown’s point she stated that the town should be given a referendum to let everyone vote on it so people can have a say.

Ken Ferraro, Association President at Mallard Cove, stated that they currently have zero runoff going into the lake, so it can be done.

Chairperson Anderson thanked the public, Dr. Knoecklein and the NEAR team, and the Conservation-Lake Commission for attending.

The workshop was adjourned at 8:35 P.M.


Respectfully Submitted,



Eliza LoPresti
Recording Clerk
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